


Concord‐Carlisle High School 
Response to August 21, 2012 MSBA Letter 
September 14, 2012 
 

1. The District’s analysis and conclusion to demolish three on‐site transportation buildings; 
2. The District’s actions as it relates to the approval of changes to the original building 

layout; 
3. The residents’ concerns about transparency and communication regarding information 

about the high school building project 
 
Please see the following two documents which respond to this bullet point.  
 
A –   The first document is a letter from John Flaherty to Diana Rigby dated August 30, 2012. 

This letter provides information regarding the use and cost of the transportation depot 
buildings, as well as information supporting the District’s decision to move ahead with 
the current design, which includes demolition of the transportation depot. 

 
B ‐   The second document was presented in it’s entirety at the September 12, 2012 joint 

meeting of the High School Building Committee and Regional School Committee. After 
hearing the concerns of citizens at various public meetings, the High School Building 
Committee directed the Designer, OPM and CM to pursue a feasibility study to 
determine whether the on‐site transportation facility could co‐exist with the current 
high school design. This study occurred between August 24, 2012 and September 12, 
2012. 

 
After the project team presented conclusions of the study, the floor was opened for a 
question & answer period (Q&A) with the Regional School Committee, the High School 
Building Committee, and members of the public. Subsequent to the Q&A session, a 
motion was proposed (through the High School Building Committee) which read as 
follows: 
Vote to change the current site design to accommodate the existing bus depot facility. 

 
Upon roll call vote on the motion by the High School building Committee, the vote 
unanimously failed. 

 
As of the issuance of this response to the MSBA, draft meeting minutes are not yet 
available. Upon completion and ratification, they will be provided to the MSBA as an 
amendment to this package. 

 
In addition, please note that this meeting was recorded to be broadcast at a later date. 
As of the issuance of this response to the MSBA, the video is anticipated to be available 
within the next few days to view at the link below. 
 
http://concordtv.org/video‐on‐demand 



CONCORD PUBLIC SCHOOLS 

CONCORD-CARLISLE REGIONAL SCHOOL DISTRICT 

120 MERIAM ROAD      CONCORD, MA 01742    PHONE: 978.318.1500      FAX: 978.318.1537    www.concordpublicschools.net 

 

To:  Diana F. Rigby, Superintendent of Schools     

From:  John F. Flaherty, Deputy Superintendent  

Date:  August 30, 2012   

Re:  Response to August 21, 2012 MSBA Inquiry on Transportation Buildings 

The district’s analysis and eventual conclusion to pursue a site option, that coincidentally impacted the 

transportation depot was based on knowledge learned during the 2010 Master Plan Study and the 

subsequent results of the building options selection process conducted by the Building Committee in the 

summer of 2011.  This information included developing insights to the limitations of the Regional site 

due to wetlands, earth moving costs from preliminary cut/fill analyses, permeable surfaces concerns , 

and the goals of the project to maximize day‐lighting in classrooms, as well as recognition of 

requirements in MSBA Regulations, 963 CMR 2.04.  None of the 10 options identified in the 2010 

Facilities Master Plan Report dislocated the transportation depot. As the project’s direction evolved 

towards a non‐phased new stand‐alone building in the Feasibility Study/Schematic phases other siting 

options were developed, and eventually option 14C was approved by the building committee and the 

MSBA. Option 14C, presented to the building committee on June 8, 2011 does dislocate the 

transportation depot.  

About the Buildings in the Transportation Depot: 
As a point of clarification it should be noted that there are only two buildings within the transportation 

depot that support bus operations. The third building located within the depot is a wood 

frame/corrugated metal garage for the building maintenance departments’ snowplow/sanding vehicle 

that also provides storage for other building maintenance equipment.  The functions of this building 

maintenance garage will be relocated to a minimally utilized Town building of similar dimensions located 

one‐half mile away, at the Town of Concord’s recycling center on Walden Street. The cost of disassembly 

and reassembly of the existing building was determined to not be cost‐effective, and this building is 

planned for demolition.  

The actual transportation related buildings are the bus/vehicle repair building and the modular 

administration building. 

Bus/Vehicle Repair Building 

The bus/vehicle repair building was funded as a $43,200 (based on the building department permit 

value) component within the Town of Concord’s, $350,000, Article 40 of the 1999 Town Meeting. This 



3,900 square foot Butler metal building has been in service for approximately 13 years of its anticipated 

useful life of 20 to 25 years. Our district’s facilities manager has evaluated the condition of the 

bus/vehicle repair building and determined the estimated cost of disassembly and reassembly to 

relocate this building is not cost effective.  This building is also located in a low lying area of the bus 

depot and often experiences drainage issues.   

The functions of the 3,900 square foot Butler metal building bus repair building have been replicated at 

a leased garage facility located in Billerica; we have options to the leased building for three years.  We 

have employed three mechanics for years, and all three are currently working at the Billerica facility. 

Transportation Administration Building 

The modular transportation administration building was constructed in 2008 at an actual cost of 

$199,794, and a building permit cost of $200,000. This 1,848 square foot facility was constructed with 

two adjoined 14’ X 66’ modular units set on pilings with its own septic capabilities.  In January of 2012, 

the original builder, Mod Space, estimated the cost of disassembling, reassembling and associated site 

setup cost within 5 miles at $102,500.  Mod Space also estimated a replica replacement building cost at 

$217,776.   

The transportation administration building located in the current transportation depot will not be 

demolished, and will be moved and used by the CM during the construction project.  At the conclusion 

of the construction project the building will be available to be repurposed as needed by the school 

system. There is no transfer of ownership of this joint Concord Public School and Concord‐Carlisle 

Regional School District asset. 

Transportation administration have been co‐located with other school administration functions at the 

Ripley Administration building located in Concord two and one‐half miles from the previous site at the 

high school.  

 

The conclusion to move ahead with an option affecting the transportation depot area buildings was 

based on a well‐developed understanding of the site challenges for a new stand‐alone building and a 

widely held perspective that many other transportation depot alternatives sites existed, as well as 

outsourced student busing services similar to those used in an estimated 90% of cities and towns in 

Massachusetts.  We have been able to replicate the functions of the bus/vehicle repair buildings, as well 

as the administration building.  We are continuing to explore options that do not require dependency on 

leased sites and are especially focused on collaboration with the Town of Concord on existing or 

expanded sites. 

   



 

SCHOOL BUS MAINTENANCE FACILITY 
  ARTICLE 40.  Upon a motion duly made and seconded, it was 

  VOTED: To appropriate the sum of $350,000, to be expended under the direction of the Town 

Manager for the purposes of the construction of a new School Department Transportation Repair facility, 

including expenditures for said facility, associated equipment, site work, engineering, clerk of the works, 

and construction administration services, and any other related expenses; and that to meet this 

appropriation the Treasurer, with the approval of the Board of Selectmen be authorized to borrow 

$350,000 under General Laws Chapter 44, §7. 

Declared two‐thirds vote 

April 28, 1999 

The building department’s permit for the actual 60’ X 65’ metal Butler building was in the amount of 

$43,200. The rest of the article money, as noted above was for site work, engineering, associated 

equipment, project management and other expenses. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

One of the three buildings is a garage and storage area for the building maintenance department. 



Concord-Carlisle Regional High School

Design Development Phase:

B D t St dBus Depot Study

Meeting #14Meeting #14

School Building Committee

September 12, 2012

bdakin
Text Box

bdakin
Text Box
REMAINING PAGES OF THIS PRESENTATION REMOVED FROM THIS EMAIL DUE TO SIZE, SEE SEPERATE EMAIL WITH INDIVIDUAL PRESENTATION



Concord‐Carlisle High School 
Response to August 21, 2012 MSBA Letter 
September 14, 2012 
 

1. The District’s analysis and conclusion to demolish three on‐site transportation buildings; 
2. The District’s actions as it relates to the approval of changes to the original building 

layout; 
3. The residents’ concerns about transparency and communication regarding information 

about the high school building project 
 
C ‐   The High School Building Committee convened on August 1, 2012 to discuss the project. 

At this meeting the final DD project scope and budget was presented. However, it was 
decided to postpone the actual vote until August 14, 2012. Please see the attached 
August 1, 2012 presentation and meeting minutes. 

 
D ‐   The High School Building Committee and School Committee convened on August 14, 

2012 to discuss the project. At this meeting the final DD project scope and budget was 
presented (a second time) and approved. Please see the attached August 14, 2012 
presentation and meeting minutes. 
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CCHS Building Committee        CCHS Library 
           Concord, MA  01742 
           August 1, 2012 

 
 
Present: Dave Anderson, Peter Badalament, Stan Durlacher, Michelle Ernst, John Flaherty, Tim Hult, Karla Johnson, 

John Lindner, Brian Miller Peter Nobile, Diana Rigby, Louis Salemy, Charlie Sample, Bill Tice, Richard 
Waterman, Chris Whelan, Elise Woodward 

 
 
Also Present: Brian Dakin, Frank Vanzler, KVA, Jeanne Roberts, Leland Koehler/Rice, Michael Rosenfeld, OMR, Maureen 

Kirkpatrick, Jim Liddick, Turner Construction 
 
Absent: Jeff Adams, Walter Birge, Joseph Morahan, Sergio Siani 
 

I. Call to Order 
Stan Durlacher called the meeting to order at 6:03 PM and noted there is a quorum. 
 

II. Reading of Minutes 
A motion was made to approve the June 27, 2012 minutes by John Flaherty and seconded by Bill Tice.  The motion 
was unanimously approved.  The minutes of July 5, 2012 will not be voted on since there is not enough detail on the 
citizens who offered comments with their names and addresses. 
 

III. Correspondence: 
Diana stated she received two letters from two citizens.  The first letter is from Bill Plummer of Arena Terrace, the 
second letter is from Lissa & Chris McKinney of Hayward Mill Road with 30 other families signing the letter. 
 

IV. KVA Update: 
• Brian Dakin did a general recap on the OPM MSBA reports. These reports have been issued since January 2011; 

the last report is #18 for the month of June.  They are submitted two ways, electronically on the MSBA website 
and also in print.  The print report is divided into four sections; Executive Summary, Project Schedule, Financial 
and  Construction Activities (none as of this time). 

• Brian gave an overview of the information that was delivered to the MSBA on July 26 which resulted from the 
June 26 MSBA letter. 

• Brian then gave a current budget update summary.  We are reporting to MSBA that with the current set of 
drawings and the accepted VE Turner is under the PFA by $1,714 and the DG Jones estimate is $205,640 over 
the PFA.  At this point we are comfortable proceeding with these numbers and this is what will be recorded to the 
MSBA in the July report. 

 
V. OMR Update: 
 Jeanne discussed the accomplishments since the last time we met: issued revised Design Development Estimate 
 Submission for Pricing, met with town authorities and town engineering department on separate occasions, met with 
 MSBA, we received the estimates, reconciled the estimates and had a value engineering number of meetings to get 
 to where we are today, we submitted the response to the MSBA and yesterday we issued the draft ZBA application 
 and drawings to the town.  Moving forward we’ll be meeting with staff of the town DPW and planning departments, 
 will be preparing the site model to be ready for the ZBA hearing in September.  The next meeting with the building 
 committee will be August 14, the day before we issue the design development drawings to the MSBA.  On the same 
 day we’ll issue the final ZBA application to the town and all of the departments.  If the project is approved on August 
 14 to go forward to the MSBA then we will begin the construction document phase on August 16th.  The construction 
 document phase will be all about detailing everything we’ve seen, not changing just detailing.  In late August to late 
 September we will issue the early site package for Turner to start constructing in the fall, the early site work only.  In 
 early September we’ll be meeting with the Planning Board, Public Works Committee, and Zoning Board of Appeals 
 Hearing. 
 
 Jeanne talked about the project and went through a number of slides showing a picture of what the project was at the 
 Project Funding Agreement phase from February, 2012 and comparing it to the August design development drawings 
 that meet the $74+million dollar construction budget.  What we are looking at today:  the site access, orientation, 
 building entries and service access are as originally envisioned, building remains 4 stories with the lower level set into 
 the north facing slope, all departments are in the same original locations with administration slightly adjusted internal 
 to the building but maintains a similar relationship to the center of the building and outside visual access, the program 
 spaces are within +1-5% of the SD space summary (except minor deviations in a few admin, miscellaneous, storage 
 & locker room, conference rooms and offices are smaller), the learning & dining commons remain in the heart of 
 the building, the DESE spaces are on program per the January 2012 DESE approved submission, the building 
 is filled with natural light and meets the educational needs of the District, achieving at least 59 MA CHPS points 
 and energy model has continuously improved in performance, the parking quantity remains while the site 
 distribution is flipped to save on construction costs and facilitate community use, the base building meets the 225,826 
 GSF, town financed alternate gym building is detached and reduced in square footage to meet construction costs, 
 and the project is still on schedule to move in by September 2015.  



 
 
 The entire Team is committed to delivering an August 2012 DD package that will meet the SD/PFA budget. 
 
VI. Action Items: 
 We will not seek a vote on the project scope & budget for the DD Submission at this time. We will hold the vote 
 until the August 14th meeting in anticipation of the submission to the MSBA on August 15th. 
 
VII. Communication: 
 Michelle added a news section to the website.  There will be another community forum after school starts but before  
 construction begins. 
 
VIII. Subcommittees: 
 Stan and Diana have discussed the subcommittee structure and have decided to take every other building committee 
 meeting and have a monthly meeting of the building committee at large and then every other meeting have 
 subcommittee meetings subject to the OML.  Stan asked the building committee members to sign up for a 
 subcommittee. 
 Karla (Design Subcommittee) reported that Elise, Peter and Brian looked at the goals of the project and came up with 
 about ten questions that were forwarded to the architects. 
 
IX. Additional Items: 
 The next meeting will be August 14, 2012 and will be a joint meeting with the School Committee. 
 
X. Public Comments: 

 Nancy Burnham, 84 Bristers Hill Road, Concord – Asked for clarification on Jeanne Robert’s comments when 
 describing the alternative gym.  I thought I heard her say that they (OMR) had reduced the size of the alternate gym 
 to save money that could then be used for the High School.  My understanding of the vote in November of last year is 
 that we approved one amount of money to pay for the new high school and a separate amount of money to pay for 
 the alternate gym.  My understanding is that the alternate gym is a separate project in all aspects including its 
 finances such that if the gym is built under budget, the remainder of the budget legally must be turned back to the 
 taxpayers and cannot be used for the high school project.  In other words, the alternate gym is one project with its 
 own funding and bookkeeping as is the high school and the funds from one cannot legally be used for the other and 
 each needs to keep its own books. I believe that we have had at least one past school building project (one of the 
 elementary schools) that came in under budget.  I'd appreciate your clarifying what the presenter meant. 
 
 I would like to understand, with detailed numbers of feet, what the impact of the change in the high school's footprint 
 (it is now smaller) along with the smaller drive (no parking spaces on the drive around the school) is now on the area 
 currently used for transportation.  It appears that with these changes, the footprint of the project no longer impacts the 
 footprint of the area currently occupied by the Transportation department. 

 
 David Allen, 316 Heaths Bridge Road, Concord – real concern is trust; you need the trust of the citizens.  
 
 Stan Lucks, 165 Indian Spring Road, Concord – Concerned with the $17-22 million dollars over budget; poorly served 
 by KVA & OMR that worked with the committee to end up with a budget that was so out of whack; concerned with 5% 
 contingency.  Mr. Lucks also wanted to know what the District was doing to recover back the money spent on 
 OMR/KVA for the plans that lead to the $17 million over run. 
 
 Phil Benincasa, 108 Commerford Road, Concord – We need to focus on the need for communication. Phil Benincasa 
 asked questions of Michelle Ernst about why she wasn’t posting to public and observed that important information for 
 citizens should be posted. He stated she should not let OML prevent her from posting on the BC web sites. Michelle 
 said she had spoken to Anita Tekle who told her what she should post or not. Phil also said he would call Anita about 
 it to determine what could be posted consistent with OML and Public Records. 
  
XI. Adjourn: 
 A motion was made to adjourn by Tim Hult and seconded by Peter Badalament at 7:21 PM.  The motion was 
 unanimously approved. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
Leona Palmaccio 
 
Approved:  8/14/12 
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CCHS Building Committee        CCHS Library 
           Concord, MA  01742 
           August 14, 2012 

 
 
Present: Jeff Adams, Dave Anderson, Walter Birge, Stan Durlacher, Michelle Ernst, John Flaherty, Karla Johnson, 

John Lindner, Diana Rigby, Louis Salemy, Sergio Siani, Richard Waterman, Chris Whelan, Elise Woodward 
 
 
Also Present: Brian Dakin, KVA, Jeanne Roberts, Lisa Pecora-Ryan, Leland Koehler/Rice, OMR, Maureen Kirkpatrick, Jim 

Liddick, Turner Construction, Fabian Fondriest, Maureen Spada, Louis Salemy, Pamela Gannon, Phil 
Benincasa, Melissa McMorrow and Jennifer Munn from the Concord-Carlisle School Committee 

 
Absent: Peter Badalament, Tim Hult, Brian Miller, Joseph Morahan, Peter Nobile, Charlie Sample, Bill Tice 
 

I. Call to Order 
Stan Durlacher called the meeting to order at 6:01 PM and noted there is a quorum. 
 

II. Reading of Minutes 
A motion was made to approve the amended July 5, 2012 minutes by Jeff Adams and seconded by Dave Anderson.  
The motion was unanimously approved. 
A motion was made to approve the amended August 1, 2012 minutes by Chris Whelan and seconded by John 
Flaherty.  The motion was unanimously approved. 
 

III. KVA Update: 
• A motion was made to approve payment of invoices as indicated on the Invoice Summary dated August 14, 

2012 for period ending May 31, 2012:  Invoice #18 KVA – DD Phase $19,912, Invoice #18 KVA – CCD Phase 
$22,563, Invoice #19 KVA – CCD Phase $31,633.75, Invoice #16 OMR Architects (CDW) – Ph 2 Site 
Assessment $561, Invoice #17 OMR Architects (Nobis) Geotech Services $14,558.50, Invoice #17 OMR 
Architects (CDW) DEP Regulatory Submit $462, Invoice #3 Turner Construction – PreCon for June $17,610, 
Invoice #4 Turner Construction – PreCon for July $17,610 for a total of Invoices submitted eligible & ineligible in 
the amount of $124,910.25.  So moved by John Flaherty and seconded by Walter Birge.  The motion was 
unanimously approved. 

 
Brian Dakin gave an update of the July OPM Report to the MSBA: Reported to the MSBA that DD is 95% complete 
and target August 15th for the final DD drawing w/VE incorporated, gave a full recap of the estimate values which we 
reviewed at the last CCHS building committee meeting, reported MA CHIPS maintaining all goals and re-
approaching Concord’s zoning board to restart the permitting process, referenced letters from citizens regarding the 
project; Schedule:  current construction estimate values were presented at the August 1,2012 HSBC meeting, ZBA 
submission and review process was being re-started, goal to approve project scope and budget at tonight’s meeting, 
targeting MSBA submission on August 24, 2012 and early package dates, construction mobilization still being 
analyzed but end dates still being maintained;  Financial:  project is estimated within PFA budget by Turner, DG 
Jones within one tenth of one percent.  
Brian reported that the Construction Budget Summary has been reported to the MSBA and will be reported as the 
final design development values.  Brian also put together a project contingency summary and went over it for the 
committee.  In summary within a $92.5 million dollar total budget we have about a 10% contingency overall. 
 

IV. OMR Update: 
Lisa Pecora-Ryan gave an update on the August 8, 2012 CCHS Regulatory Process memo from CDW Consultants.  
The landfill remediation process is separate from the high school project. 
 
Jeanne went through the design development drawings that she presented at the August 1st building committee 
meeting for the School Committee members who are in attendance this evening.  After the presentation Jeanne took 
the committee through the next steps:  August 15 issue final ZBA application and drawings for September hearing, 
Mid-August- issue Design Development Submission, if approved tonight, to the MSBA, and begin construction 
document phase, September 11 – planning board meeting, September 12 – public works committee meeting, 
September 12 – SBC Committee meeting – monthly progress, September 13 – zoning board of appeals hearing, 
late September – issue early site package for bidding. 

 
V. Building Committee Chair Update: 
 Diana Rigby reported on the August 10th MSBA phone response to the July 26 Submission.  The summary is on the 
 Building Committee’s website.  MSBA indicated this review is ongoing and are requesting more information in order 
 for them respond in a comprehensive manner. The District has been invited to attend the August 29, 2012 meeting of 
 the Facilities Assessment Subcommittee to review the Design Development Submission and review the current 
 design and budget as well as a communication plan for how we provide this information to both Concord & Carlisle 
 community members as well as addressing community concerns about the site & transportation buildings which will 
 take place in a community forum.  The forum needs to take place between the time when the DD documents are 
 completed on August 15th and before the August 29th MSBA meeting.  A potential date is August 22. 



 
 
VI. Communication: 
 Michelle Ernst made a motion to schedule a community forum and undertake the following:  post a copy of the August 
 15th DD documents on the cchsbuilding.org website, schedule a community forum for August 22, 2012 to present the 
 DD and give the public an opportunity to comment and give feedback; and provide adequate time for the Design 
 Team to study the feedback and evaluate the potential impact on scope, budget and design, seconded by Walter 
 Birge.  The motion was unanimously approved. 
 
 Michelle reported that there will be forums monthly to share the design with the community and provide information 
 on the details and logistics of the construction phase.  Michelle also contacted the attorney general’s office in regard 
 to OML guidelines.  We are able to use the News Feed to provide information that is fact based. 
 
VII. Action Item – Vote to approve Design Development Submission for August 24, 2012: 
 I, John Flaherty, make a motion to approve the Design Development design and construction budget as presented 
 tonight, August 14, 2012 and subsequently approve the District to submit the MSBA Design Development package to 
 the MSBA, on or before August 24, 2012, so that the MSBA can evaluate the independent cost estimates against the 
 August 15, 2012 Design Development design.  In addition, the HSBC recommends acceptance and approval from the 
 Regional School Committee, seconded by Walter Birge.  The motion was unanimously approved. 
  
VIII. Public Question & Answer: 

 Stan Lucks, 165 Indian Spring Rd., Concord.  Mr. Lucks stated that he was delighted to hear that the contingency has 
 gone from 5% to 10% which is a more appropriate percentage at this the educational objectives, then the excess 
 contingency should be saved to reduce the cost of the new school.  He stated that a plan should be developed to 
 manage the contingency  and make sure that excess contingency was not used to add back in to the project the 
 items that have been deleted or modified during the recent cost reduction efforts.  

 Lissa McKinney, 293 Hayward Mill Rd., Concord.  Ms. McKinney stated that she is not clear about the size of the 
 alternate gym.  The existing gyms at the high school are used all the time and going to less gymnasium space in the 
 new building when more would be necessary is a profound mistake and the community would feel very poorly about.  
 Ms. McKinney also stated that she is not clear about the bathrooms, will there be two (2) sets of bathrooms in the 
 detached gym and will this cut into the usable gym space?  Ms. McKinney also stated that vinyl is a poor choice for 
 the floors in the cafeteria and walkways. 

 
 Chris McKinney, 293 Hayward Mill Rd., Concord.  Mr. McKinney stated that the community voted on a building and 
 not just a gymnasium.  He stated it is a shrunken model with fewer square feet. 
 
 Valerie Tratnyek, 43 Hill St., Concord.  Ms. Tratnyek stated that in regards to the Public Forum on the 22nd, she would 
 like to know whether they are getting the building that they voted for and is it possible to have the original drawings 
 that they saw when they voted on next to the current drawings?   
 

 Charlie Blair, 26 Florio Dr., Concord.  Mr. Blair, member of the FinCom.  Mr. Blair would like to know if the MSBA 
 funds are frozen at least until August 29, 2012.  Do they reimburse for the invoices that have been paid from now 
 through whenever they accept the project?  
 
 Susan Kalled, 100 Elsinore St., Concord.  Ms. Kalled wanted to know if the ring road that faces the south side of the 
 building has to be that shape, as opposed to the road in the front that goes straight across.  She stated that if that ring 
 road did not come out that wide you could actually avoid physically impacting the transportation depot. 
 
 David Allen, 316 Heaths Bridge Rd., Concord.  Mr. Allen stated that there is a pregnant question that hangs in the air.  
 Will the concerns of the citizens be taken seriously or is this just window dressing?  The difference between tonight’s 
 meeting and the meeting of two (2) weeks ago is shocking.  Is this just for show for the MSBA?  
 
 Lisa Bergen, 325 College Rd., Concord.  Ms. Bergen asked where and when the DD drawings would be available for 
 review. 

 
IX. Citizens Comments: 
 Members of the Regional School Committee unanimously thanked the Building Committee for designing a beautiful 
 building that generations of students will benefit from. 
 
X. Adjourn: 
 A motion was made to adjourn by Dave Anderson and seconded by Walter Birge at 7:50 PM.  The motion was 
 unanimously approved. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
Leona Palmaccio 
 
Approved:  9/4/12 
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Concord Carlisle Regional High School Building Committee 
Forward looking Communications  
 
The circumstances of the past 4 or 5 months have highlighted the necessity to both continue the 
communications work that the Building Committee has put in place, and to enhance the underpinnings of 
our entire communications program. The following section discusses the major items within these new 
communications underpinnings. 
 
We have also included a section that details the existing Building Committee communications programs. 
 
Ownership 
 
The following two statements are both factual:  “The event happened.”  “We caused the event to 
happen.”  The underlying result of both statements is, indeed, an explanation of the fact that an event 
happened. However, the two statements differ dramatically in their meaning and message to an 
audience. In the case of the recent High School Building Committee events, mistakes were made. This is 
not at issue. But in its recent meeting on the 12th of September, 20112, the Building Committee 
unanimously affirmed the following statement to take ownership of the mistakes: 
 

“The Concord Carlisle Building Committee publicly acknowledges that it has made mistakes, 
specifically, we had a serious lapse in oversight during the design development phase that 
resulted in an initial set of drawings that were well over the project budget.   
The result of these mistakes was the suspension of funding letter from the MSBA, dated 6/26/12, 
and no other cause. 
 
We have taken responsibility for our circumstances and have made a number changes in our 
oversight, procedures, and management. We apologize to all project stakeholders and hereby 
pledge that we will be diligent in our efforts to bring the project in line with the project funding 
agreement in an open and collaborative manner.” 

 
This is the first example of the type of Ownership that the Building Committee intends to have on a going 
forward basis. 

Access to Information 
 
Access to the information on the Concord Carlisle High School project will be improved such that no one 
should have to go to a third party to access information from the project. The current web site has a 
wealth of existing information.  However, recent requests for information from citizens have shown that 
several of the historic MSBA reports and other items were not on the web site. The Building Committee 
will ensure that the design documents and other submission documents are contained in its web site, in 
addition to those documents that we have found to be missing. 
  
Openness, Timeliness and Precision 
 
Since the management changes to the Building Committee in early July, the Building Committee has 
made strides in improving its communications processes. In each meeting since the change, the Building 
Committee has taken questions and comments into consideration from the BC members and from the 
public attendees prior to voting on motions in circumstances that have concerted public interest and 
impact outside of the normal Building Committee workings. 
 



 

At the public forum on 8/22, we catalogued all of the questions that needed further study and devoted 
part of our subsequent building committee meeting to answering these questions in a detailed manner.  
We plan on continuing this practice going forward.  If at any public forum or building committee meeting 
there is a question that requires further research, we will catalogue the question and respond accordingly 
at the next meeting. The Building Committee commits to be precise and thorough in its answers rather 
than expeditious and incomplete.  
 
The Building Committee has an extensive channel of communication with anyone that wishes to send an 
email question to the outreach@cchsbuilding.org email address. The building committee is committed to 
responding to citizens’ questions and concerns in a timely and efficient manner.  We will respond to all e-
mails and requests for information as quickly as possible.  If there is a time delay in a response to a 
question, it will be because it needs to be researched further. If it will take time to gather the information, 
we will respond to the request accordingly. 
 
Precision is a critical element of communications. The Building Committee will ensure that its 
communications of summaries of the results of meetings are posted in an expeditious manner and 
summarize facts. We view the public and the MSBA as our partner and will strive to maintain a positive 
working relationship with all project stakeholders.  In future meetings, we will report back to the building 
committee and the public only the facts and will not try to interpret any aspect of the meeting. 

CCHS BC Current Communications Program 
Communications Web Site Analytics 
  
 39,884  visitors to www.cchsbuilding.org in the last 12 months 
 3,844  subscribers to CCHS BC eNewsletter 
 385  emails; outreach@cchsbuilding.org 
 246  files posted on www.cchsbuilding.org 
  
CCHS BC Communications and Outreach 
 
The CCHS Building Committee is committed to continual and transparent communication with 
community.  Since its inception in July 2010, the committee has maintained several communication 
vehicles to help educate and inform our various constituencies: 

 
• Website 
• Email  
• E-Newsletter 
• Community Forums 
• News Feed 

• Facebook 
• Twitter 
• Brochure 
• Guest commentaries local media 
• Local television coverage

 
Over time, we have expanded our tools to reach as many people as possible, giving them choices to 
receive information in the way they prefer.  For some, a monthly summary delivered to their email inbox 
is sufficient.  Others want immediate updates so we have enabled RSS delivery of new feed updates, 
and have Facebook and Twitter feeds which can provides instant updates to the user’s inbox, browser or 
cell phone.  Our website is updated continually and is open and available to all. 
 
The committee also has mechanisms to respond to the community 1 to 1.  Committee emails offer the 
community the ability to pose questions to or request meetings directly with the committee at any time.   
The committee has responded to hundreds of emails and has presented updates to a variety community 
groups, from preschool parents, PTGs, the League of Women Voters, even neighborhoods have 
requested update presentations, and the committee has happily obliged. 
 



 

The committee has also held 17 community forums.  The forums provide the community the opportunity 
to hear a project update (usually a presentation) and ask questions directly of the project team.  Our 
community forums to date: 
 

October 2010   
February 3, 2011 (televised) 
March 14, 2011 
April 7, 2011 
May 5, 2011 
June 13, 2011 

June 15, 2011 
September 9, 2011 
September 20, 2011 
September 21, 2011 
September 30, 2011 
October 17, 2011 

October 27, 2011 (televised) 
October 30, 2011 
April 12, 2012  
June 14, 2012 
August 22, 2012  (televised)

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The CCHS Building Committee website is the primary vehicle for the 
committee’s communication.  It is where all presentations, reports from the 
architect and OPM, drawings, meeting minutes, agendas, and project updates 
can be found. 



 

 
 
 
 
 



 

 



 

Each phase of the project has a tab on 
the main that brings users to a 
summary of the phase.   
 
The Feasibility Study Highlights shows 
pictures from the Study and walks 
through how the site was selected.   
 
The Schematic Design highlights 
renderings of the building including 
floor plans, the site and pictures of how 
daylighting will be achieved. 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The Schematic Design tab has been 
updated as the design has evolved. It 
currently shows building renderings 
and the complete Design 
Development Package submitted on 
August 16th 
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